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Financial Statements are attached for Council operating funds for the second quarter ending June 30, 

2012.  The narrative below provides information on significant events for each operating fund. 

 

2nd Quarter Financial Report – June 30, 2012 

 

 General Fund 

 

General Fund operating expenses for the first half of 2012 are $3.9 million below mid-year 

projections.  Both Regional Administration and Community Development Divisions 

contributed to the positive variance.  Expense categories for Salaries and Benefits, 

Consulting and Contractual Services, and Grants – Small Business Support Loan and 

Grant Program were primary factors for the positive variance. 

 

Salary savings resulting from the lead time necessary to fill currently funded vacancies 

resulted in positive variance of $0.6 million and is expected to carry through to year end. 

 

The positive expense variance in Consulting and Contractual Services of $2.8 million is 

primarily the result of timing differences and will mostly be expended in the latter half of 

the year. 

 
The Metropolitan Council’s total contribution to the Small Business Support Loan and 

Grant Program was $2.5 million; the City of Saint Paul contributed $1 million and the 

Central Corridor Funders Collaborative contributed $0.5 million for a total program size of 

$4 million. During 2011, the Council awarded $0.6 million to Central Corridor businesses. 

In March 2012, the Council approved a carry forward budget amendment of $1.9 million 

to allow continued support to businesses through the Program during the Central Corridor 

Light Rail Project construction seasons of 2012 and 2013. Through mid-year an additional 

$0.6 million has been awarded and an additional $0.9 million is expected to be awarded by 

year-end. 

 

The 2012 General Fund adopted budget projected a $1.5 million addition to operating 

reserves.  The Council has approved amendments totaling $3.6 million through June 2012 

resulting in an amended budget use of reserves of $2.1 million.  

 



The General Fund operating reserve balance projection for year end 2012 is $9.5 million 

and will exceed 2013 council target of $4.7 million (10% of budgeted operating expenses). 

 

 Environmental Services 
 

 

Environmental Services (ES) operating expenses are projected to be under budget by 

roughly $2.4 million from the 2012 budget; however there is a fair amount of uncertainty 

in this forecast. Currently, Salaries and Benefits are expected to be under the 2012 budget 

by approximately $2.2 million, but that is dependent on the timing of filling vacancies.  

Non-salary related expenses are currently expected to be about at budget; current forecast 

is $0.2 million under. 

 

ES is currently projecting operating revenues to exceed budget by $1.15 million due to 

receipt of $0.5 million FEMA reimbursement for flood related costs incurred in 2011 and 

the expectation that industrial fees will exceed budget by $0.65 million. 

 

ES operations has an amended 2012 budgeted use of reserves of $6.9 million, including 

$4.3 million for the SAC transfer (“the SAC shift”) and $2.6 million for the 2011 Carry-

forward Budget Amendment.  ES is currently forecasting a use of reserves of 

approximately $3.4 million.  This positive operating variance would bring the ES 

operating reserve to $27.1 million or 21.8% of proposed 2013 operating expenses, by the 

end of 2012, however an additional $11 million of this amount has been designated by the 

Council for possible future SAC shifts. 

 

SAC units collected continue to substantially exceed the pace of 2011 receipts with 3,544 

units through May (June reporting).  

 

 Housing and Redevelopment Authority 

 

The Housing and Redevelopment Authority (HRA) finished second quarter showing a 

positive fund balance of $0.5 million.  This is the result of under-spending in Salaries and 

Benefits and Consulting and Contracted Services for the first half of the year.  This will 

even out as the year continues with as positions are filled and services performed and 

invoiced. 

 

The HRA is projecting a small addition to the $6 million fund balance at year end 2012, 

exceeding the Council’s 8.3% fund balance target. 

 

 Metro Transit 

 

Bus Operations: 

 

Metro Transit bus operations had an adopted 2012 budgeted use of reserves of $0.714 

million.   

 

Metro Transit is currently forecasting a net income of approximately $3.5 million.  This 

positive operating result will bring the Metro Transit Bus operating reserve to $41.4 

million or 15.0% of budgeted 2013 expenses, by the end of 2012. 

 



Metro Transit bus ridership was 319,322 below the budgeted level for the first six months 

of 2012.  This decrease has mostly been in routes temporarily impacted by construction.  

The average fare per passenger has been over budget by $0.01.  The result has been an 

increase in total fares of $80 thousand for the first half and a projection of $180 thousand 

increase for year end.  In addition a positive revenue variance has been achieved in federal 

revenues, investment earnings, scrap sales and warranty recovery giving revenue an 

overall year to date positive variance of $390 thousand.  Calendar year end 2012 revenues 

are projected to be $1.2 million less than the budget due to a $1.5 million reduction in 

Federal revenue for preventative maintenance.  Overall, projected cost containment in 

expenses will make it unnecessary to draw all federal revenues anticipated in the budget to 

cover operating expenses for preventative maintenance.  These federal funds will be 

available for use in the future years for operating and capital needs. 

 

Metro Transit bus operating and allocation expenses are under budget by $4.7 million from 

the 2012 budget and are expected to be $4.8 million under budget for 2012.  Salaries and 

Benefits were reduced by $2.3 million and will be $2.4 million under budget for the year 

end.  This savings has come through temporarily not filling of vacant positions; Consulting 

and Contractual  Services were reduced $0.3 million for the first six months and will be 

$0.4 million under budget for the year due to savings on various maintenance contracts; 

Diesel Fuel was reduced $0.739 million due to diesel prices dropping significantly during 

2012 and will finish the year $1.1 million under budget; Utilities have been $0.459 million 

under budget due to energy enhancement programs, and will continue through the balance 

of the year with savings of $.492 million . 

 

Light Rail Operations: 

 

Metro Transit Hiawatha Light Rail has a 2012 balanced budget.  Light Rail operations are 

currently forecasting to finish the year with a positive variance of approximately $820 

thousand.  This positive variance will bring the Light Rail operating reserves to $2.6 

million, or 8.9% of budgeted 2013 expenses by the end of 2012 

 

Light Rail ridership was 95,948 passengers above budget for the first six months of 2012 

resulting in Passenger fares being $191 thousand over the budgeted level.  Advertising 

revenue has increased $290 thousand over budget due to increased advertising sales. In 

addition, there have been cost saving of $474 thousand (expenses and allocations) during 

the first half of 2012.  Salaries and Benefits were reduced by $294 thousand through 

temporarily not filling of vacant positions; Consulting and Contractual Services were 

reduced $65 thousand for first six months. 

 

Commuter Rail Operations: 

 

Metro Transit Commuter rail operations has a 2012 balanced budget.  Metro Transit is 

currently forecasting a net income of $620 thousand.  This positive operating result will 

bring the Commuter rail reserve to $2.8 million or 18.5% of budgeted 2013 expenses by 

the end of 2012. 

 

Metro Transit Northstar Commuter Rail ridership for the first six months of 2012 was 

29,385 below budget.  This resulted in passenger fares being $136 thousand below the 

budgeted level. 



 

Northstar operating and allocation expenses are also under budget by $905 thousand for 

the first six months and should be $1.14 million under budget at the end of the year.  Most 

of these reductions have been in Consulting and Contractual Services due to savings in 

various external train maintenance contracts, repair parts due to many vehicle repairs being 

completed under warranty and Salaries and Benefits due to temporarily not filling vacant 

positions.  

 

 

 

 Metropolitan Transportation Services 

 

Transportation Planning: 

 

Federal revenue for Transportation Planning is under budget by $1.5 million.  This revenue 

is provided by the federal government on a reimbursement basis and since the program has 

less than expected allowable expenses to date revenues are down accordingly.  Operating 

expenses are under budget by $1.2 million because current billings by vendors and 

subrecipients have not been received or processed. 

 

Transportation Planning continues to anticipate using $800 thousand of its reserves to 

reach its target fund balance by the end of 2012.  The target fund balance policy for 

Transportation Planning is 10% of budgeted operating expenses. 

 

Metro Mobility: 

 

Federal revenue for Metro Mobility is under budget by $2.125 million.  This funding is 

currently being applied for and will be available later this year.  Operating expenses are 

under budget by $3.6 million because billings by vendor have not been received or 

processed. 

 

Metro Mobility continues to anticipate adding $500 thousand to its reserves to reach its 

target fund balance by the end of 2012.  The target fund balance policy for Contracted 

Services is 10% of budgeted operating expenses. 

 

Contracted Services: 

 

Federal revenue for Contracted Services is under budget by $1.7 million.  This funding is 

currently being applied for and will be available later this year.  Operating expenses are 

under budget by $4 million because current billings by vendors have not been received or 

processed. 

 

Contract Services continues to anticipate using $500 thousand of its reserves to reach its 

target fund balance by the end of 2012.  The target fun balance policy for Contracted 

Services is 10% of budgeted operating expenses. 
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